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Article 38.20 of the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure requires the Bill Blackwood Law 
Enforcement Management Institute of Texas (LEMIT) to review and, modify if necessary, the 
eyewitness identification model policy by December 31 of each odd-numbered year.   
 
Since LEMIT created the model eyewitness identification policy, the most noteworthy event 
regarding eyewitness identification procedural reforms was the 2013 – 2014 review conducted 
by a committee of the National Academy of Sciences. The committee determined that sequential 
and simultaneous procedures performed equally in terms of identification outcomes. Detailed 
information about the committee’s review and recommendations can be found here. A large-
scale field experiment conducted by LEMIT personnel and the Houston Police Department found 
that sequential and simultaneous techniques performed similarly in terms of selection outcomes.  
Information about the study is located here. In early 2017 the United States Department of 
Justice issued an eyewitness identification policy for federal law enforcement agencies, including 
the FBI, DEA, and ATF. That policy does not advocate for a sequential procedure over a 
simultaneous procedure. 
 
Research developments since the 2017 review of the model policy have identified a practice that 
appears promising. Specifically, research findings support the collection of confidence 
statements from witnesses during the identification procedure. Research findings1 indicate 
witness confidence at the time of the identification procedure is related to identification 
accuracy. High confidence selections are more likely to be accurate than identifications made 
with lower confidence. While more research remains to be done2, the pattern of results suggests 
witness confidence is one piece of information police investigators can collect, assess, and use 
during their investigations. 
 
At this time, LEMIT does not advocate the use of either sequential or simultaneous procedures.  
When LEMIT delivered training sessions across the state in 2012, the sessions provided details 
about how to conduct sequential and simultaneous identification procedures. Two training 
sessions offered by LEMIT in 2015 also provided detailed information about both techniques.   

 
1 Seale-Carlisle et al. (2019); Spearing and Wade, 2021; Wixted et al. (2015); Wixted and Wells (2017); Wixted et 
al. (2016);  
2 Spearing and Wade, 2021 

http://sites.nationalacademies.org/PGA/stl/Eyewitness_ID/
http://www.lemitonline.org/research/projects-archive.html#i3
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-announces-department-wide-procedures-eyewitness-identification
https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2211368119301561
https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2211368121000309
https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26348334
https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/1529100616686966
https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26699467
https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26699467
https://psyarxiv.com/kv3sh/


 
Please contact LEMIT at 800-477-9248 or at www.lemitonline.org with questions about the 
eyewitness identification model policy. 
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